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Chairperson Ortiz called the Regular Meeting of the Capitola Planning Commission to order at 7:05     p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Commissioners:
Ron Graves, Ed Newman, Linda Smith and

Chairperson Gayle Ortiz


Absent:

Commissioner Mick Routh

Staff:


Community Development Director Derek Johnson




Interim Community Development Director Susan Westman




Senior Planner Ryan Bane

Minute Clerk Danielle Uharriet

2.
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

A. Additions and Deletions to Agenda - NONE

B.
Public Comments - NONE
B. Commission Comments
Commissioner Graves complimented the pay stations, but questioned the reasoning for the numbering on the handicapped parking spaces.

D.
Staff Comments - NONE
3.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

A. October 20, 2011 Regular Planning Commission Meeting
A MOTION WAS MADE BY COMMISSIONER NEWMAN AND SECONDED BY COMMISSIONER SMITH TO APPROVE THE OCTOBER 20, 2011 MINUTES.

THE MOTION CARRIED ON THE FOLLOWING VOTE:  AYES:  COMMISSIONERS GRAVES, NEWMAN, SMITH, AND CHAIRPERSON ORTIZ.  NOES:  NONE.  ABSENT:  ROUTH.  ABSTAIN:  NONE.
4.
CONSENT CALENDAR - NONE

5.
PUBLIC HEARINGS 

	A.
	2205 & 2265 41st AVENUE
	#11-110
	APN: 034-191-03


Conditional Use Permit for a medical office use in the CC (Community Commercial) Zoning District.

Environmental Determination:  Categorical Exemption

Property Owner:   James Fenton Co. Inc, filed 10/17/11

Representative:     Dr. Victor Li
Senior Planner Bane presented the staff report.

Commissioner Smith asked if the applicant would be continuing his practice at the Jade Street office location.

Commissioner Newman stated that the parking ratio for medical offices is antiquated and will be reviewed through the General Plan Update process.

Commissioner Graves stated that the total number of employees is not mentioned in the application. 

The public hearing was opened.

Dr. Victor Li, applicant, spoke in support of the application.  In response to Commissioner Smith’s question, he intends on maintaining the office Jade Street and will be establishing an out patient surgery center at 41st Avenue location.

The public hearing was closed.

Commissioner Newman stated that the project location has been difficult for a business to become established.  He supported the application as proposed.

Commissioner Smith concurred with Commissioner Newman.

Commissioner Graves was supportive of the application, but suggested to staff that the signage be part of the overall application package.

Chairperson Ortiz supported the application as proposed. 

A MOTION WAS MADE BY COMMISSIONER GRAVES AND SECONDED BY COMMISSIONER SMITH TO APPROVE PROJECT APPLICATION #11-110.

CONDITIONS 
1. The project approval consists of a Conditional Use Permit to operate a medical office/clinic within an existing vacant commercial space located at 2205 and 2265 41st Avenue.
2. Any significant modifications to the size or exterior appearance of the structure must be approved by the Planning Commission.
3. The application shall be reviewed by the Planning Commission upon evidence of non-compliance with conditions of approval or applicable municipal code provisions.

4. Business hours will be limited to Monday through Friday, 8:00 a.m. – 8:00 p.m.

5. The applicant shall obtain approval for a Sign Permit through the Community Development Department.

6. The applicant shall obtain a business license prior to operating the business.

7. Prior to granting of final occupancy, compliance with all conditions of approval shall be demonstrated to the satisfaction of the Zoning Administrator or Community Development Director.
FINDINGS
A. The application, subject to the conditions imposed, will secure the purposes of the Zoning Ordinance and General Plan.
Planning Staff and the Planning Commission have reviewed the application and determined that the proposed business is an allowable use in the CC Zoning District and, for reasons indicated in the Staff Report, will meet the requirements of Zoning District.  Conditions of approval have been included to ensure that the medical use is consistent with the Zoning Ordinance and General Plan.

B. The application will maintain the character and integrity of the neighborhood.  

Planning Department Staff and the Planning Commission have reviewed the project and determined that the medical use and modifications to the building conform with the applicable provisions of the Zoning Ordinance and therefore maintain the character and integrity of this area of the City. Conditions of approval have been included to carry out these objectives.

C.
This project is categorically exempt under Section 15301 of the California Environmental Quality Act and is not subject to Section 753.5 of Title 14 of the California Code of Regulations.
The proposed project involves a medical use occupying an existing commercial space formerly occupied by a retail business. No adverse environmental impacts were discovered during project review by either the Planning Department Staff or the Planning Commission.

THE MOTION CARRIED ON THE FOLLOWING VOTE:  AYES:  COMMISSIONERS GRAVES, NEWMAN, SMITH, AND CHAIRPERSON ORTIZ.  NOES:  NONE.  ABSENT:  ROUTH.  ABSTAIN:  NONE
	B.
	809 BAY AVENUE
	#10-038
	APN: 035-021-43


Six month review of an approved amendment to a Master Use Permit (Nob Hill Center) to relocate the recycling facilities on the site located in the CC (Community Commercial) Zoning District.  

Property Owner:  Bay Creek Properties / Filed 5/18/10

Representative:  Craig French
This item has been forwarded to the City Council for review at the November 10, 2011 meeting.  There is no action required by the Planning Commission.
	C.
	ZONING AMENDMENTS TO ALLOW SANDWICH BOARD SIGNS IN THE CENTRAL VILLAGE AND NEIGHBORHOOD COMMERCIAL ZONE DISTRICTS


The Planning Commission shall consider an amendment of the Capitola Municipal Code to allow sandwich board signs in the Central Village and Neighborhood Commercial Zone Districts subject to a City permit and certain conditions and standards.  The proposed amendment will expire on November 30, 2012 unless extended by Resolution by the City Council.

Community Development Director Johnson presented the staff report.

Commissioner Graves stated that the overall ordinance should be reviewed for typos prior to City Council review.  The effective date of the ordinance should be corrected to be one year from the date of final adoption.   He questioned if the ordinance intends to allow a business to advertise products to be sold.  He noted that the current sign ordinance prohibits product advertising. 

Community Development Director Johnson stated that the proposed ordinance was not designed to regulate sign content. 

Commissioner Newman reiterated the need for the ordinance to be reviewed for syntax and typos.  He questioned why the ordinance is specific to the village and not the entire city.

Commissioner Smith questioned how staff intends to measure the effectiveness of the ordinance, as specified.  She asked how the minimum and maximum sizes were determined and if there will be any regulation for the materials of the signs other than weather resistant.

Community Development Director Johnson responded that staff would review the effectiveness of the sandwich board signs with the merchants as the measurement.  He stated that the sizes are standard sizes for sandwich board type signs.  Materials are not regulated.

Commissioner Newman clarified that only staff will be involved in the review and approval process for the sandwich board signs, but all other signs will be reviewed by the Planning Commission per the existing sign ordinance.

The public hearing was opened.

Gary Wetsel, spoke in support of the proposed ordinance.  The current sign ordinance is a relic and enforcement is sporadic.  The proposed ordinance is a compromise between signs that encourage business and regulation.

Linda Hanson, spoke in opposition to the proposed ordinance as it applies to the Village.  She spoke with concerns about the visual impact numerous sandwich board signs will have along the Esplanade and in the village area, and the limited design regulation in the proposed ordinance.  She also stated that she was a representative of the Capitola Village Residents Association (CVRA).  She stated the result of an informal membership poll of the CVRA was in opposition to the proposed ordinance.
Linda Hanson read a letter submitted by Margaret Kinstler, who wrote in opposition to the proposed ordinance.

Ed Bottorff, spoke in support of the proposed ordinance.  He asked several Village businesses about the proposed ordinance and received mixed supported and opposition.  Some businesses stated concern about the existing charm of the Village and the potential for 52 sandwich board signs would be a disaster.

Carin Hanna, spoke in support of the proposed ordinance.  She stated that some Village businesses could benefit with a sandwich board sign.  She supported the one-year trial period and enforcement with an ordinance that has very tight guidelines and that specifies what is allowed.

The sunglass merchant in the Mercantile spoke in support of the proposed ordinance. 

The public hearing was closed.

Commissioner Graves stated that the CVRA sent out a survey to the membership with a response in opposition to the proposed ordinance.  He suggested that the Mercantile design a wall sign that incorporates all the tenants.  He stated that the Village businesses have the capability to design signage within the existing ordinance guidelines that would not degrade the visual aspect of the Village.  He was not supportive of the proposed ordinance.

Commissioner Smith stated that the trial period has already happened with the current illegal signs.  There is a proliferation of sandwich board signs existing in the Village.  If this ordinance were to be considered there needs to be tight design guidelines that are helpful and informative to applicants.  The ordinance should regulate content, no products, no prices, no sporting event advertising.  The current sign ordinance permits window signs that are poorly designed.  Some existing sandwich board signs are higher than the proposed dimensions, but the existing signs are well designed and promote better design than what is proposed.  She stated that some illegal sandwich board signs have been displayed for a lengthy period of time that they have become part of the Village aesthetics.  Overall, once a sign decision is effective, even enforcement is key to the success. 

Commissioner Newman spoke with concerns about the one-year trial period, stating the potential difficulty in ending the program. He questioned the benefit for businesses if everyone was to put out a sandwich board sign.  He stated that the sandwich board signs should be considered with the overall sign ordinance overhaul within the General Plan Update process.  He was not supportive of allowing sandwich board signs in two specific zoning district and not allowing these signs in other commercial districts.  The enforcement of signs should be consistent throughout the city. 

Chairperson Ortiz stated that as a business owner she pays for advertising.  She was not supportive of the proposed ordinance.  She spoke with concerns about the potential for cluttering the visual aesthetics in the Village, ADA violations and the lack of staff ability to control what the signs look like and where the merchants put the signs since they are placed outside daily.  She noted that she was unable to find any city in California that allows sandwich board signs.  The City Santa Cruz does not have a sandwich board ordinance, but does have issues with enforcement.  The current ordinance prohibits sandwich board signs, and they are everywhere without enforcement to control the signs.  She questioned if the proposed ordinance required an encroachment permit from Public Works and what possible exposure does the City and businesses have to ADA compliance.  She spoke with concerns regarding the review process.  She stated that staff alone should not be granting the sign approval.  The Planning Commission should review all signs in the Village.  She also was concerned about the unequal application of the ordinance to just the Village and the Neighborhood Commercial zoning district, and continuing to prohibit signs in the most visual commercial corridor in the City, 41st Avenue.  She supported reviewing wall sign concepts to keep the sidewalks clear and to allow sandwich board signs on private property.

A MOTION WAS MADE BY COMMISSIONER NEWMAN AND SECONDED BY COMMISSIONER GRAVES TO RECOMMEND THE CITY COUNCIL DEFER CONSIDERATION OF THE PROPOSED ORDINANCE UNTIL THE REVIEW OF THE SIGN ORDINANCE IS COMPLETED THROUGH THE GENERAL PLAN PROCESS.

Under discussion, Commissioner Graves supported seeking alternatives to sandwich board signs, encouraged enforcement, and an overall review of the sign ordinance.

THE MOTION CARRIED ON THE FOLLOWING VOTE:  AYES:  COMMISSIONERS GRAVES, NEWMAN, AND CHAIRPERSON ORTIZ.  NOES:  SMITH.  ABSENT:  ROUTH.  ABSTAIN:  NONE.

Commissioner Smith opposed the motion stating that 2013 is a long time to wait for a solution.

Chairperson Ortiz requested that staff obtain a letter from the City Attorney regarding the requirement for an encroachment permit from Public Works.
	D.
	REVIEW OF THE 41ST AVENUE/CAPITOLA MALL RE-VISIONING PLAN


The Planning Commission will review, comment, and make recommendations to the City Council on the 41st Avenue/Capitola Mall Re-Visioning Plan. 

Community Development Director presented the staff report.

The public hearing was opened.

Chuck Davis, representative from Macerich Corp., spoke with concerns about the report.  He stated the projections for this area do not indicate any additional retail growth.  Page 59 specifies language that creates a very challenging climate to make capital investment in the mall property.  He requested that the city consider less specific language.

The public hearing was closed.

Commissioner Smith stated page 53 of the packet numbering, specifies “Capitola residents.”  She suggested the language be revised to incorporate “and other county residents” as is used in other places in the document. She spoke with concerns about Phase 2, noting the parking calculations.  She questioned whether other retail uses and medical uses would be changed to principally permitted uses and if the creation of a separate district for medical and professional offices was planned.
Commissioner Graves supported additional retail at the street frontage.  He also supported moving the transit center, but noted that this would be the most difficult task.  He suggested the graphics be more clearly titled and clearly define the pedestrian plan from the parking areas.  He was concerned with the number of hotel and lodging accommodations suggested in the plan.  The city may need to consider a revised TOT.

Commissioner Newman stated that there are several steps in the evolution in this plan.  He had no further comments since he has been a participant in the General Plan Update process.

Chairperson Ortiz supported the policies and actions suggested in the report.  She preferred the alternative plan on page 56 of the report.  She suggested the plan consider open spaces and places for people to congregate and suggested the language be modified to encourage opening up areas not require or demand the public space.

A MOTION WAS MADE BY COMMISSIONER GRAVES AND SECONDED BY COMMISSIONER SMITH TO RECOMMEND THE CITY COUNCIL REVIEW AND ACCEPT THE REPORT FOR INCLUSION INTO THE GENERAL PLAN.

THE MOTION CARRIED ON THE FOLLOWING VOTE:  AYES:  COMMISSIONERS GRAVES, NEWMAN, SMITH, AND CHAIRPERSON ORTIZ.  NOES:  NONE.  ABSENT:  ROUTH.  ABSTAIN:  NONE.
6.
INFORMATIONAL ITEM

	A.
	GREENHOUSE GAS EMISSIONS REDUCTION PLANNING


Receive a briefing on SB 375 and greenhouse gas emissions reduction planning.
Chairperson Ortiz left the meeting at 9:15 p.m.  Vice-Chairperson Graves assumed chairing the meeting.

Community Development Director Johnson presented the staff report.

Vice-Chairperson Graves stated that the report is not realistically based.

Commissioner Smith asked if the 41st Avenue Re-Visioning Plan, previously reviewed, present policies and goals that are moving in the exact opposite direction as SB 375.

Commissioner Newman concurred with Commissioner Smith, stating that SB 375 is in direct conflict with implementation of General Plan.
NO ACTION REQUIRED.

7.
DIRECTOR'S REPORT
Community Development Director Johnson provided a status report on the following:  November 12th and 13th the GPAC will be holding a Community Workshop regarding the Village Hotel design.

8.
COMMISSION COMMUNICATIONS
The Planning Commission thanked Community Development Director Johnson for his work with the City and wished him well in his new position.

9.
ADJOURNMENT
The Planning Commission adjourned the meeting at 9:43 p.m. to a Regular Meeting of the Planning Commission to be held on Thursday, December 1, 2011 at 6:00 p.m., in the City Hall Council Chambers, 420 Capitola Avenue, Capitola, California.

Approved by the Planning Commission on December 1, 2011

________________________________

       Danielle Uharriet, Minute Clerk
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